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STATE FIRE PREVENTION COMMISSION

Monthly Meeting

June 18, 2013
MEMBERS PRESENT

David J. Roberts, Chairman

Alan Robinson, Jr., Vice Chairman

Bob Ricker

Tom DiCristofaro

Charles Frampton, Jr.

Marvin C. Sharp

Ron Marvel

Andrew Kerber, Deputy Attorney General

Peter O. Jamison, III, Deputy Attorney General

Patrick Matthews, M.D., BLS Medical Director

Sherry Lambertson, Executive Specialist

Grover P. Ingle, State Fire Marshal
Robert P. Newnam, Director, State Fire School

GUESTS

Alan Brown, Assistant State Fire Marshal

Michael Chionchio, Assistant State Fire Marshal

Alan Post, American Legion #64

Anthony Guzzo, DVFA
Louis Amabili, Hockessin Fire Company
Mike Grieco, Hockessin Fire Company

Robert Sutton, Five Points Fire Co.
Ed Angwin, DSEMSA

Jason Capps, 1st VP KCAA

Richard Toulson, DVFA
Earle Dempsey, Magnolia Fire Company
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CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Roberts called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

APPROVAL OF APRIL 16, 2013 COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES

It was moved by Commissioner Ricker, and seconded by Commissioner Frampton that the minutes of the May 21, 2013 Commission meeting be approved.  Motion carried.  
REPORT OF THE STATE FIRE MARSHAL

Agency’s Activity for the month of May is as follows: investigations 37; arrests 1-: inspections (health care 8-/deputy 188/day care 23/ - tech services –315 “QAP-305”); complaints-9; juvenile interviews 5; plan reviews 360-; plan review turnaround time (Statewide Average) 10; PRUF revenue collected $153,593 year to date $805,420.
INFORMATIONAL ITEMS

Personnel Items

Fire Marshal Ingle reported that interviews have taken place for the vacant position of Senior Juvenile Fire Setter Intervention Coordinator.  The committee has made a recommendation of whom they consider the most qualified candidate.  A second interview will be scheduled with this individual to determine if they are interested in accepting the position.  Due to scheduling conflicts that meeting has not taken place.  Fire Marshal Ingle stated that it would take place within the week and he would email the Commissioners’ with the employees name and bring them to the July meeting for an introduction.  
The posting for the Fire Inspector (Day Care) position closed on June 11th.  Fire Marshal Ingle received a list on June 15th and it is currently being reviewed for interviews.  The Office of Management and Budget has informed the Fire Marshal’s Office that two appeals have been filed in the application process.  They can proceed with the interview selections, yet need to wait for the appeal process to be complete in order to proceed with making any offers for the position.  The last day for appeals is June 22nd. 
Executive Secretary, Karen Virdin is due to return to work on Monday, June 24, 2013.  She has been out of the office on long term medical leave.  Fire Marshal Ingle stated that it will be great to have her back.  
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Personnel Items cont.

William Goins, Deputy Fire Marshal III returned to full duty May 20, 2013.  Sussex County is now back to a full staff.

Jim Hargett, Data Systems Administrator has returned to work from medical leave on a modified work duty assignment.  He will remain on modified work duty until his July 10th doctor’s appointment.

Dave Wilson has previously served as a Fire Protection Specialist I.  He has recently met the requirements to be promoted to the position of Fire Protection Specialist II.  The promotion has been approved became effective April 22nd.

Harry Miller, Deputy Fire Marshal II and John Galasko, Deputy Fire Marshal III have both received 10 year service awards.  It was moved by Commissioner DiCristofaro, seconded by Commissioner Ricker to send congratulatory letters to these individuals for their 10 years of service.  Motion carried.

Fire Marshal Ingle reported on June 10, 2013, Travis Jones was arrested for the fatal fire at Clinton Street in Delaware City.  He has three charges of first degree murder and one charge first degree arson against him.  He is currently being held at the Young Correctional Center and the case is now in the hands of the Attorney General’s Office and the Courts.
Sussex Renovation Update
Fire Marshal Ingle reported that the Sussex County renovations are coming along in respect to the old Fire School and Technical Services side of the building.  Demolition is complete and the bathrooms are starting to go back together.  This section should be completed sometime in July.  After that phase is complete, employees will come back into that section of the building and work so phase three of the construction can begin.  Fire Marshal Ingle is hoping that the project will be complete by the end of July.  He thanked the staff for putting up with the inconveniences of the construction.  There were a lot of inconveniences that most people would not have worked through.  The contractors have been good about scheduling work so business can be conducted as normal as possible.  The same level of service has been delivered to their clients by technical services as in the past.  Service was not affected leading up to the Memorial Day request for final inspections or plan reviews.  Fire Marshal Ingle commends his personnel in Sussex County for a job well done.  
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Delaware Special Olympics

Chief Deputy Fire Marshal Lee and several other fire marshal employees participated in the Delaware Special Olympics Torch Run on June 5th, 6th and 7th.  Deputy Fire Marshal John Galaska played in the First State Force Band at the band stand in Rehoboth.  Chief Deputy Fire Marshal Lee escorted the torch for five miles from the band stand to Troop 7 in Lewes and again for five miles in Delmar and Harrington.  Deputy Fire Marshal Galaska ran with the torch for twelve miles from Delmar to Seaford.  Deputy Fire Marshal Tripp Wagner was scheduled to run on Friday but the run was canceled due to the rain.  Deputy Fire Marshal Goins escorted all of the runners the entire length of the run for thirty-two miles, for runner safety and transport.  Retired employee John Lattomus was the torch master as in the past.  Chief Deputy Fire Marshal Lee presented medals to the participants in the aquatic competition held a McKean High School on Saturday.  Fire Marshal Ingle commends his staff for participating in this event and recognized Chief Deputy Fire Marshal’s Lee’s involvement for many years.

DTI Cyber Security  
DTI’s Chief Security Officer sent an email to several Agencies conducting a “Phishing” test.  The agencies were sent a list of names of all staff that clicked on the embedded lnk.  For those who did not click on the embedded link the recommendations were made voluntary.  For those who did click on the link the recommendations from DTI were made mandatory.
The lesson learned:  The Hackers depend on our curiosity.  As we can see we are sometimes way too curious.  The email could have been something with extremely damaging hidden code.  Also, most of our home computers have far less protection than the state which makes us much more vulnerable at home.

From DTI:

On April 18 the State of Delaware Phishing Program moved out of pilot phase into full production for Executive Branch agencies and Elected Offices.   A carefully crafted basic package delivery email was sent to 16,361 users in 35 different agencies.  

The email was sent to  83 Fire Service employees, and 43% failed the test by clicking on the embedded link.  This compares to the statewide “click rate” of 31%.  Those that fell victim to the exercise by clicking were provided immediate feedback and a one page targeted training screen.   
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DTI Cyber Security cont.  
From a statewide view, these numbers are far too high and it represents a major risk to our network.   We need you and your management’s help to bring the numbers down in the next phishing round.    Secretary Sills will be contacting your Cabinet Secretary/Agency Head to share the results and request their help with the items below.

We recommend:

1. Require the “clickers” to re-review the December Phishing Newsletter http://extranet.dti.state.de.us/pdf/eSecurity/eSecurityNewsDec2012-SE.pdf
2. Require the “clickers” to take a phishing IQ test…practice makes perfect http://www.sonicwall.com/furl/phishing/
3. Refresh them on Tips to Detect Phishing Scams:

a. Hover over the URL and validate the link (in our exercise, “hackyou” would have popped up and been a good clue not to click)

b. Inspect the TO line carefully—was it addressed to you or a list or someone else?

c. Was the greeting personalized to you?

d. Look for grammar and punctuation errors

e. Does the URL use https secure connection?

f. Look for an alternative way to contact, such as an 800 phone number

g. Instead of clicking, pull up a browser and navigate to the site directly

RE-PHISH on May 8

As part of the State of Delaware Phishing Program, we did a follow-up test on May 8  by re-sending the exact same package delivery email to only those employees who clicked on April 18.   This “re-phish” test gives your staff the opportunity to use their new skills and do the right thing by NOT clicking on the link.  The re-phish email was sent to 36 Fire Service employees and 28% failed the test by clicking on the embedded link AGAIN.  

800 Radios
Fire Marshal Ingle stated that it is unclear what will happen with the current generation of 800 Radios.  He foresees there being a financial issue.  The current radios (X3000) will possibly no longer be repairable due to lack of parts.  
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800 Radios cont.

New ones can be purchased for $4,500.  The Office of State Fire Marshal has 18 of these radios that may need to be replaced at some point and funding could become an issue.  Currently looking at possible funding sources.  Fire Marshal Ingle was just bringing it to the attention of the Fire Commission as assistance may be needed in the future to secure funding for obtaining funding to replace the agencies current radios.
REPORT OF THE STATE FIRE SCHOOL DIRECTOR

Director 

· Planning and Evaluation Staff workshop has been scheduled for June 25th and 26th at Dover Downs. 

· Attended Healthcare Facility Evacuation tabletop exercise at Public Health.
· SERT response notifications will now be handled at the County Dispatch center. 

· DSFS will no longer offer the option to read quizzes/tests/exams to any EMR student.  Chairman Roberts asked if the school is able to discontinue this through the American Disabilities Act.  Director Newnam stated that he has a policy allowing an appeals process and he would supply it to the chairman for review.
· Ambulance Regulation Review Committee met on June 11th.  The meeting was productive and well attended.  The  next meeting is scheduled for June 25th at 7:00 p.m.  The goal of the committee is to have a recommendation submitted to the commission for review in July to proceed with a public hearing and regulation adoption. 
· Sussex Division – status – Office furniture will be delivered this week and will be up and running.
Staff Activities

· SERT response attended by Senior Instructor Brennan at the University of Delaware in Newark for unknown fumes on June 4, 2013.
· SERT response attended by Senior Instructor Brennan at Lums Pond in Bear for unknown substance on June 4, 2013.
· NFPA Meeting was attended by Deputy Director Martin and Training Educator O’Malley in Chicago.
· Training Educator O’Malley attended the National Safe Kids Conference in Washington DC.
· Senior Instructor Walton attended the Everyone Goes Home presentation at DuPont Chestnut Run on June 8, 2013. 
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Staff Activities

· Senior Instructor Lowe assisted in a Junior Skills Competition that was conducted on – June 8th. 
· Senior Instructor Lowe attended the State Chiefs meeting on June 27th in Harrington.
· The office staff is in the process of scanning materials, applications for EMT’s, records etc.  The Fire School is putting almost everything that they have in electronic form.  The goal is to become a paperless agency.
Programs/Courses 

· Current Month 
· Vehicle Rescue – 46 students
· Introduction to RIT – 16 students
· Rope Rescue – 19 students
· Certification testing
· FFI – 3 students, FFII- 1 student, FO II – 5 students 
· EVO – Kent – day program – 15 students
· Police Orientation – Wilmington – 30 students
· Police Orientation – New Castle County – 26 students
· Divisions Usage

· New Castle Division – 8 classes scheduled
· Kent Division – 4 classes scheduled
· Sussex Division – 2 classes scheduled  

EMS 

· Current Month
· Field Training Officer – 26 students
· EMT accelerated course started with 19 students on June 3rd.
· EMT accelerated course scheduled for July is full with 21 students 
· CEUs – 11 classes scheduled
· EMT Transition on line program
· Updated program transfer to the new Learning Management Platform – Course sites
· Total completed or enrolled – 447 students
· Complaints/Investigations 
· Chairman Roberts assigned an Incident Review to Director Newnam in regard to Station 28 and Transcare.  Training Educator DiDonato is conducting the review.  A report will be submitted to the Commission soon.  
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Public Education and Injury Prevention Activity Report 

· Current Month
· Fire Safety Programs – 10 scheduled
· Fire Safety Tour – 1 scheduled
· Fire Safety Display – 6 scheduled 
Financial  

· Past Due Billings

· 30 days – 39,952.00 

· 60 days – 170.00

· 180 days – 1,808.00 (contacted company payment expected) 

· 20678 Tuition Fund – 357,981.00

· 20500 Haz Mat Tech Fund – 189,622.00

· Accounts receivable – 152,659.00
· Revenue Comparison 
· Tuition – 2013, 74,515.00 – 2012, 53,776.00
· Haz. Mat. – 2013, 10,000.00 – 2012, 2,100.00
· Special Funds Summary – report submitted to Commissioners for review.
· Expenditure Report – report submitted to Commissioners for review.
Staff and Office Staff Meeting Minutes

Director Newnam submitted meeting minutes of the Staff and Office Staff bi-monthly meetings for review.

REPORT OF THE BLS MEDICAL DIRECTOR

Dr. Matthews reported the Middletown Free Standing Emergency Department is doing well.  It will begin the phase in of BLS traffic that will require a call in prior to arrival on June 25, 2013 at 8:00 AM.  

Dr. Matthews thanked the Fire School for completing the CPR Assist Device Survey.  It confirmed that most companies would like to have the CPR assist devices.  Dr. Matthews intends to explore options to cut the cost to providers.  He also thanked the Fire School for getting the message out for the upcoming refresher courses on C-Spine Mobilization.
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Report of BLS Medical Director cont.
Dr. Matthews reported that the approved brand for tourniquets is “CAT”, or any other device approved by the County Medical Direction. 
DEMERS has been up and running for a few months and has allowed time to begin data collection on compliance and chart completion rates.  
REPORT OF DEPUTY ATTORNEY GENERAL

Deputy Attorney General Kerber worked with the Office of State Fire Marshal to resolve two possible appeals coming before the Fire Prevention Commission involving the Holland Mills Development in Lewes, Delaware and a Walker Road Development.  One was a dispute with Artesian Water Company providing water for fire suppression.  The Walker Road Development was in regard to the developer going over fifty units.  Corrective action has been taken in both cases.
REGULAR SESSION

ACTION ITEM

Complaint #1203

Deputy Attorney General Peter O. Jamison, III gave the Commission an overview of his Report of Investigation for Complaint #1203.  This does concern a personnel matter in which an executive session will be required for discussion.  Complaint #1203 is in regard to an EMT failing to submit patient care reports over a period of time.  
The Commission recessed from regular session and entered into Executive Session for the purpose of discussing a confidential complaint.  It was moved by Commissioner Ricker, seconded by Commissioner DiCristofaro to enter into Executive Session at 9:33 a.m.  Motion carried.

EXECUTIVE SESSION

It was moved by Commissioner DiCristofaro, seconded by Commissioner Frampton to exit the Executive Session at 10:09 a.m.  The Commission was in Executive Session for the purpose of discussing a confidential complaint.  Motion carried.
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REGULAR SESSION

ACTION ITEM

Complaint #1203 cont.

In light of the investigative report submitted to the Commission by Deputy Attorney General Peter Jamison, It was moved by Commissioner Ricker, seconded by Commissioner Marvel to direct Deputy Attorney General Jamison to turn this matter over to the Attorney General’s Office for further proceedings.  Motion carried.
Deliberation

It was moved by Commissioner Ricker, seconded by Commissioner DiCristofaro to request Deputy Attorney General Kerber to write legislation that would place the Fire Prevention Commission deliberations under executive session for reasons of patient care privacy, possible litigation against EMT’s, Fire Companies, Private Providers or the state its self.  Motion carried.
GENERAL INFORMATION

No report at this time.
NEW BUSINESS

No report at this time.

CORRESPONDENCE

No report at this time.

MISCELLANEOUS INFORMATION

No report at this time.

REPORT OF THE COMMISSIONERS

Chairman David J. Roberts

Chairman Roberts reported that he attended the Monthly Fire Prevention Commission Meeting, Kent County Firefighters Association Meeting, Sussex County Firefighter Association Meeting, Minquadale Fire Company Meeting, 
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Chairman David J. Roberts cont.
New Castle County Firefighter Chiefs Meeting  and New Castle County Firefighters Association Meeting.

Vice Chairman Alan F. Robinson, Jr.

Vice Chairman Robinson reported that he attended the Monthly Fire Prevention Commission Meeting, Citizens Hose Fire Company Meeting, and Citizens Hose Fire Company Board of Directors’ Meeting.

DATE OF NEXT MEETING

July 16, 2013

Commission Chamber

Delaware Fire Service Center

1463 Chestnut Grove Road

Dover, DE  19904

ADJOURNMENT

It was moved by Commissioner DiCristofaro, and seconded by Commissioner Marvel that the meeting be adjourned.  Motion carried.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:20 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Sherry R. Lambertson

Sherry R. Lambertson

Executive Specialist
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